
Management Response 
Management was in agreement with our recommendation.  

Highlights 
We conclude a fair, diligent, and generally collaborative process occurred in the 
solicitation and evaluation of fleet management and maintenance services 
fulfillment. We identified one opportunity for improvement related to improved 
communication and collaboration during the RFP process.  

The current fleet management and maintenance services contract will expire at the 
end of 2023. In September 2022, the City and Utilities established a timeline and 
oversight teams to facilitate the fleet services procurement process. City 
Procurement staff led the administrative activities. Teams included representation 
from both City and Utilities. The evaluation team, tasked to evaluate vendor bids 
with interviews and award recommendation, included key City and Utilities 
leadership.  

Several vendor responses were evaluated. At the conclusion of the procurement 
process, City and Utilities leadership decided to cancel the RFP. Both the City and 
Utilities intend to develop internal fleet management and maintenance services.  

The Office of City Auditor was given open access to team meetings, correspondence, 
and legal documents. Our review included team meeting attendance, document and 
correspondence review, consideration of procurement policies and best practices, 
attention to transparency, fairness, financial soundness, and citizen/ratepayer best 
value use of funds.  

Purpose  
The purpose of this audit was to monitor the Request for Proposal (RFP) 
development, evaluation, and selection process for the fleet management and 
maintenance services of the City of Colorado Springs (City) and Colorado Springs 
Utilities (Utilities).  

Opportunity for 
Improvement  

1. Utilities should consult 
with City business 
partners prior to 
selecting alternative 
options that result in a 
significant change in 
strategy.    
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Recommendation   
Utilities should: 

• Consult with City business partners prior to 
selecting alternative options that result in a 
significant change in strategy.  

 

Opportunity for Improvement 1 
We noted that Colorado Springs Utilities was considering an 
alternate option prior to consultation with business partners from 
the City of Colorado Springs. The late nature of the decision to 
insource placed the City in a reactive position thereby requiring 
an immediate change in strategy.  
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Management Response 
We agree with the recommendation and will incorporate it into similar assessments moving forward. 

This audit was conducted in conformance with the International Standards for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing, a part of 
the Professional Practices Framework promulgated by the Institute of Internal Auditors. 


